MUDDY WATERS THE ORIGINS OF COVID-19 REPORT

Executive Summary

PREPARED BY: DR.BOB KADLEC, BOB FOSTER, AND 117th GOP HELP COMMITTEE STAFF

SENATOR ROGER MARSHALL, M.D.

Introduction

SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes COVID-19, has caused the deaths of over 1,113,000 Americans. COVID-19 continues to cause serious illness in the U.S. and around the world. Variants of the virus can cause repeated infection in those previously infected as well as vaccinated. Three years after its emergence in Wuhan, exactly how SARS-CoV-2 first emerged as a respiratory pathogen capable of sustained human-to-human transmission remains the subject of active debate.¹ Experts have put forward two dominant theories on the origins of the virus.² The first theory is that SARS-CoV-2 is the result of a natural zoonotic spillover.³ The second theory is that the virus infected humans as the result of a research-related incident.⁴

The information contained in this Source Reference Document reflects 18 months of extensive research and accompanying analyses of these two plausible hypotheses. This document was the product of a multi-disciplinary effort by medical, scientific, legal, political and general policy analysts to catalog open source (unclassified) information relevant to the respective theories. Both hypotheses are plausible. The natural zoonotic spillover hypothesis is weakened by the absence of key epidemiological and genetic data from the Huanan Seafood Market. However, data required to support a natural zoonotic source is dependent on information provided by China, and that is incomplete or contradictory. The preponderance of circumstantial evidence supports an unintentional research-related incident.

1. Epidemiology Favors Late October-Early November Emergence

China's official position is that the COVID-19 outbreak began no earlier than December 8, 2019. Several data sources, however, challenge this assertion. Epidemiological and genetic models indicate that the likely earliest incidence of SARS-CoV-2 human infections occurred mid-October to early, mid-November 2019.⁵ Multiple official, technical and media outlet reports similarly suggest a late October to mid-November emergence of the virus.

Epidemiological data supplied by China to the WHO during the China-WHO 2021 joint investigation showed an increase in adult Influenza-Like-Illness (ILI) accompanied by negative laboratory influenza tests during week 46 (November 11 to 17) 2019 from a single adult sentinel Wuhan hospital.⁶ This atypical finding, described as an epidemiological outlier, was noted by the WHO Scientific Advisory Group for the Origins of Novel Pathogens (SAGO) in June 2022 as an "unexplained increase in ILI in adults from Wuhan."⁷

In October 2020, epidemiologists published an analysis using China National Health Commission data showing a significant increase in ILI incidence in November 2019. The increase in reported ILI cases occurred at least one month earlier than the clinical reports of pneumonia of unknown cause by China's conventional hospital and outpatient surveillance system.⁸ The number of November ILI cases was statistically significantly higher than reported in the previous 5 years (2014–2018). These same researchers recorded the peak of reported COVID-19 illnesses during Week 6 of 2020.⁹ The interval from the ILI outlier noted at week 46 to the peak COVID-19 incidence is approximately 13 weeks. The researchers suggested that the November ILI spike were unrecognized initial COVID-19 cases.¹⁰

Using similar data, U.S. researchers analyzed WHO global influenza surveillance data early in the COVID-19 pandemic. Their study identified similar epidemiological outliers in influenza-negative ILI incidence that served as an early indicator of COVID-19 community transmission.¹¹ Influenza-negative ILI surveillance data from 16 of 28 countries over a four-year period (2015-2019) identified increases in influenza-negative ILI that occurred on average 13.3 weeks before the occurrence of peak COVID-19 incidence. China was not one of the 28 countries analyzed in their study.

The 13-week interval reflects the average time from the introduction of SARS-CoV-2 to the maximum incidence of recognized cases. COVID-19's clinical characteristics of asymptomatic and low acuity illness for the infected majority and severe disease occurring in a minority with pre-existing conditions may contribute to this apparent latency. In lieu of widespread diagnostic testing, the recognition of its spread would be dependent on the accrual of severe cases over time. The prevalence of the disease circulating in a community would not be recognized until the number of severe cases exceeded existing baselines or hospital capacities.

The ILI increase associated with influenza-negative laboratory tests in Wuhan during Week 46 of 2019 is approximately 13 weeks before the peak incidence of COVID-19 cases in late January-early February 2020 (Weeks 5 and 6 of 2020). Thus, this may represent the initial emergence of SARS-CoV-2 in Wuhan. Validation of this association requires additional data from China and further analysis.

Eyewitness accounts, media reports, epidemiological modeling and additional academic studies further support October 28 to November 10 as the window of emergence. Diplomats stationed at the U.S. Consulate General in Wuhan have attested to observations of what they believed at the time to be the early onset of a 'bad flu' season. The Deputy Consular Chief recalled: "By mid-October 2019, the dedicated team at the U.S. Consulate General in Wuhan knew that the city had been struck by what was thought to be an unusually vicious flu season. The disease worsened in November."¹² These observations were reported to the U.S. Embassy in Beijing during this period.

A January 2021 U.S. Department of State factsheet stated the following: "The U.S. government has reason to believe that several researchers inside the WIV became sick in autumn 2019, before the first identified case of the outbreak, with symptoms consistent with both COVID-19 and common seasonal illnesses."¹³ A June 2020 published Harvard University study found an unusual increase in Wuhan hospital traffic during the same period.¹⁴ Satellite imagery showed a significant increase in vehicles parked at major Wuhan hospitals – an indicator previously established as a proxy for hospital occupancy rates – in this period compared to October and November of 2018.¹⁵ Search queries made on the Chinese search engine *Baidu* for terms like "cough" also increased substantially in October and November, 2019.¹⁶

In August 2021, a veteran *Washington Post* policy columnist reported that at least one of the WIV researchers became ill in early November, 2019 and exhibited symptoms highly specific to COVID-19, including the loss of smell and ground-glass opacities in his lungs.¹⁷ The Office of the Director of National Intelligence's (ODNI) Updated Assessment on COVID-19 Origins cautioned that "information indicating that several WIV researchers reported symptoms consistent with COVID-19 in the Fall of 2019 is not

diagnostic of the pandemic's origins. "Even if confirmed, hospital admission alone would not be diagnostic of COVID-19 infection."¹⁸

Several media reports provided further suggestive evidence. An Australian journalist interviewed a frontline Wuhan doctor who conveyed that he and his colleagues saw a growing number of patients exhibiting fever and respiratory difficulties in early November, 2019.¹⁹ The physicians realized that a coronavirus, likely SARS, was the causative agent by early December.²⁰ Further, a Wuhan University biostatistics professor gave an interview in which he discussed his work to compile a nationwide database of COVID-19 cases.²¹ According to the epidemiologist, several suspected cases predated the earliest official cases in December, 2019. "There were two patient cases in November, with onset on November 14 and November 21, 2019, and five or six cases before December 8, 2019."²² Two other media outlets published information from leaked hospital data from pneumonia patients in Wuhan with suspected COVID-19. These reports identified two separate suspected case-clusters in early October and November 2019.^{23,24}

Unpublished People's Republic of China (PRC) Government data identified the first COVID-19 case in mid-November. A veteran *South China Morning Post* reporter reviewed an official China CDC document that showed a 55-year-old from Hubei province contracted the virus on November 17, 2019. It is the supposed earliest publicly confirmed case of COVID-19.²⁵ On November 25, 2019, a 25-year-old Welsh teacher in Wuhan fell ill with flu-like symptoms. The teacher developed pneumonia on December 6, 2019 and was hospitalized.²⁶ On January 16, 2020, the hospital informed the teacher by letter that he had been infected by the novel coronavirus.²⁷ The timing of the initial COVID-19 cases is not by itself revealing of the origins of the virus.

2. Precedent of Zoonotic Spillovers & Likelihood of an Animal Origin

In a vacuum, the natural zoonotic spillover hypothesis is a plausible explanation for how the COVID-19 pandemic started. Applied to the facts here, however, there are a number of gaps and anomalies in the SARS-CoV-2 outbreak. The early COVID-19 pandemic is different compared to the emergence of infectious diseases via past natural zoonotic spillovers, most notably the 2003-2004 SARS-CoV outbreak.

Recent natural zoonotic spillovers of respiratory viruses with pandemic potential have left behind evidence of where and how they occurred.²⁸ Though the number of such occurrences is relatively few, early or failed animal-to-human transmissions, or "dead-end" spillovers, typically leave behind serological evidence. This evidence is in the form of antibodies in humans and animals that were exposed and infected but did not effectively transmit the virus to others.²⁹ Failed transmissions also typically leave behind genetic evidence.³⁰ Samples retrieved from infected humans during the 2003-2004 SARS outbreak contained genetic mutations that reflected its circulation and adaptation in palm civets, the intermediate species, for example.³¹

It would be expected that environmental samples collected from wet markets that were positive for SARS-CoV-2 would likely show evidence of animal genetic adaptation. A study authored by the former Director of China's CDC George Fu Gao, analyzed 1,380 samples collected from the environment (923) and animals (457) within the Huanan Seafood Market in early 2020. His study identified 73 SARS-CoV-2

positive environmental samples. Three live viruses were successfully isolated from these environmental samples. None of the samples taken from the 18 animal species found in the market were positive for SARS-CoV-2. The three live viruses from environmental isolates were sequenced. These viruses shared 99.980% to 99.993% similarity with human isolates recovered from Wuhan (HCoV/Wuhan/IVDC-HB-01) and showed no evidence of animal adaptation.³²

Two sets of evidence that have been used to support a spillover origin are discussed later in this report: the location in the market where positive environment detections of SARS-CoV-2 were obtained; and the existence of two lineages of SARS-CoV-2 among the earliest known cases.

Like the 2003 SARS outbreak, H7N9 influenza, first reported in China in March 2013, started with multiple independent viral introductions into humans across multiple disparate locations. The total number of human H7N9 infections numbered less than 500.³³ The natural zoonotic spillovers of 2003 SARS and 2013 H7N9 influenza occurred in multiple locations over several months, while the SARS-CoV-2 outbreak originated in one location, Wuhan, over a few weeks.

A number of epidemiologists, virologists and, at first, the Chinese government have asserted that the COVID-19 pandemic originated from a natural zoonotic spillover occurring at the Huanan Seafood Market in mid- to late December 2019. They declared that this was the origin of the pandemic.³⁴ China Government officials have subsequently asserted that SARS-CoV-2 was imported on the surface of frozen seafood, by infected people or animals or originated from a U.S. military laboratory. Support for these alternative theories is limited to government-controlled publications in China and are not credible.³⁵ The limited epidemiological data provided by PRC officials continues to hamstring efforts to better understand the early trajectory of the virus. PRC officials continue to suppress and manipulate COVID-19 data.

As recently as January 2023, *Reuters* reported that "China's COVID-19 data is not giving an accurate picture of the situation there and underrepresents the number of hospitalizations and deaths from the disease, a senior official at the World Health Organization said...."³⁶ As stated in the WHO's June 2022, Scientific Advisory Group for the Origins of Novel Pathogens report: "To date, neither the virus progenitors nor the natural/intermediate hosts have been identified."³⁷

The absence of key epidemiological and genetic data of the initial outbreak raises questions about the likelihood of the Huanan Seafood Market serving as the location of SARS-CoV-2 emergence. Data supports the presence of potential susceptible animals such as palm civets and raccoon dogs at the Huanan Seafood Market. There have been no documented positive SARS-CoV-2 animal samples from any Wuhan wet market. Nor have vendors of these animals tested positive. Further, the suspected natural hosts, bats or pangolins, were not sold at the Huanan market. The initial response efforts by local authorities to immediately close the market, remove all live animals and sanitize the facility could have impacted the likelihood of recovering viable environmental samples.³⁸ The genetic sequencing of environmental samples.³⁹

To date, China has not acknowledged the infection or positive serological sample(s) of any susceptible animal prior to the recognized outbreak. Genetic analysis of published SARS-CoV-2 sequences

from the early outbreak does not show evidence of genetic adaptation reflecting passage through a susceptible animal species such as a palm civet, raccoon dog or mink.^{40,41} To this end, no intermediate host has been identified.⁴²

Despite these facts, three data points do present themselves to support the zoonotic origin theory. First, approximately 33 percent of the earliest known human COVID-19 cases (with symptom onset dates in mid- to late-December 2019) were associated with the Huanan Seafood Market in Wuhan.⁴³ Second, several animal species susceptible to SARS-CoV-2 were sold live and in poor animal welfare conditions at the market.⁴⁴ Finally, the identification of genetic sequences of raccoon dogs in samples taken from the market in early 2020 confirm that this susceptible intermediate host was at the market at the time of the outbreak. As noted, "there is no data…associating SARS-CoV-2 with the presence of any of these animals."⁴⁵ These data themselves, however, do not explain the origin of the COVID-19 pandemic.

3. Plausibility of a Research-related Incident & Laboratory-acquired infections

There are a substantial number and diverse ways research-related incidents can occur.⁴⁶ Incidents that result in infections are classified as laboratory-acquired infections. According to published research, the cause of **over 80% of laboratory-acquired infections (LAI) are never conclusively determined**.⁴⁷ Only 18% of the infections were due to identified accidents caused by carelessness or human error.⁴⁸ Factors that contribute to the risk of such incidents are several-fold. Younger workers, those with less technical training and men experience more accidents than older workers, those with more training or women.⁴⁹ The recognition and isolation of a new infectious agent can result in a LAI caused by the new isolate but not be recognized, for example.⁵⁰

The risk of exposures to infectious agents is a function of safety training, safe work practices, safety equipment and laboratory design. Infectious agent research includes exposures to higher concentrations of infectious agents than found in clinical diagnostic laboratories.⁵¹ The common routes of exposure are ingestion, percutaneous inoculation (needle-sticks, cuts, animal scratches and bites) and inhalation.⁵² Of these, inhalation represents the most insidious avenue of infection because aerosols and droplets are often invisible and difficult to detect.⁵³

China's entry into highly pathogenic agent research did not formerly start until the 1980's, several decades after many developed countries began their efforts.⁵⁴ China lagged behind in biosafety concepts, relevant standards, practices for high-containment laboratories and research and development of biosafety equipment.⁵⁵ As a consequence, China could only domestically produce a portion of biosafety equipment needed and were dependent on foreign sources.

After the 2003 SARS outbreak, China prioritized constructing a national network of biosafety containment laboratories. It created an expert laboratory biosafety team. Laboratory biosafety laws, regulations, standards, and guidelines were drafted and published. Despite these achievements, China's progress in biosafety advanced slower than its aspirations for and efforts in research of highly pathogenic microorganisms. Its capacity for innovation remained weak. ⁵⁶ The creation of independent intellectual

property rights supporting research and development of domestic biosafety techniques and equipment fell short of western countries.⁵⁷ China still faced many laboratory biosafety challenges that was subject to both international and national concern.

While any laboratory is susceptible to LAI's, as early as 2015, some western scientists called into question whether the potential benefits to be gained from the WIV's coronavirus research involving the genetic manipulation and creation of chimeric viruses was worth the considerable risks to public health.⁵⁸ In 2017, other scientists warned of the potential dual-use applications of such research, and worried about "pathogens escaping" in light of China's history of laboratory leaks, particularly several LAI involving SARS.⁵⁹ These warnings coincided with the opening of the WIV's Biosafety Level (BSL) 4 laboratory in January 2017.⁶⁰ A January 2018 U.S. Department of State cable reported that "the new lab had a serious shortage of appropriately trained technicians and investigators needed to safely operate this high-containment laboratory."⁶¹ The cable further cautioned that the WIV's work with bat coronaviruses potentially posed a risk of a SARS-related pandemic.⁶² The WIV's research focused principally on bat coronaviruses, but other Wuhan institutes (Wuhan and Huazhong Agricultural Universities) and agencies (Hubei and Wuhan Centers for Disease Control) conducted research on animal-related coronaviruses.

In March 2019, then CCDC Director George Gao warned about potential natural, accidental, and deliberate biological threats. He specifically identified laboratory risks:

A potential major risk stems from stocks of concentrated infectious pathogens stored in laboratories and the absence of adequate biosecurity measures. Non-compliance of approved biocontainment and biosafety protocols could result in accidental or deliberate release of pathogens into the environment...[G]enetic modification of pathogens, which may expand host range as well as increase transmission and virulence, may result in new risks for epidemics...synthetic bat-origin SARS-like coronaviruses acquired an increased capability to infect human cells. Thus, modifying the genomes of animals (including humans), plants, and microbes (including pathogens) must be highly regulated.⁶³

In May 2019, Yuan Zhiming, the General Secretary of the Communist Party of China (CCP) Committee of the Wuhan Branch of the Chinese Academy of Sciences (CAS), thus responsible for oversight of CAS activities in Wuhan, and Director of the WIV National Biosafety Laboratory (BSL-4); echoed Gao's concerns. Zhiming specifically expressed issues with China's biocontainment labs. He described uncertain funding for laboratory construction, operation, and maintenance. He highlighted neglected maintenance, insufficient operational funds, and a lack of specialized managers and engineers to operate BSL-3 labs.⁶⁴ Zhiming also urged authorities to "promptly revise the existing regulations, guidelines, norms, and standards of biosafety and biosecurity."⁶⁵

On April 3, 2019, the WIV held its annual conference on laboratory security and safety.⁶⁶ The WIV's director delivered opening remarks stating that "the safety work of the institute is the precondition and guarantee for succeeding at all of the other work at the institute."⁶⁷ She continued with the theme of

holding researchers accountable for safety incidents, demanding that, "all operations inside the laboratory must be carried out in strict adherence to professional standards and procedures with no tolerance for any kind of wishful thinking and that steps must be taken, to strengthen safety management for students."⁶⁸

That same month, the WIV submitted 13 of 17 total patents submitted in 2019 for biosafety related improvements. The applications covered a range of remedial actions for physical containment (hermetically sealed doors), wastewater treatment, decontamination (autoclaves and chemical showers), and maintaining negative air pressure in the high-containment laboratories (exhaust air management). The number of patents, by itself, is not unusual. High-containment laboratories constantly seek to improve, through innovation, the biosafety posture of their facility. The nature of the issues and problems the WIV was remediating is revealing to their state of biosafety at that time.

One patent addressed the problem of maintaining airtight seals on gas-tight doors and cites the potential problem of existing door seals that developed slow leaks over time. Another patent addressed developing a manually operated auxiliary exhaust fan to maintain negative pressure and improve disinfection of biosecurity laboratories' HEPA filters.⁶⁹ Another described improving the design and operation of biosafety autoclave sterilizers. This patent described problems of being unable to achieve required sterilization temperatures, potential leaks around the autoclave doors and excessive condensation of autoclaved infectious materials.⁷⁰

Despite these apparent biosafety challenges, the WIV's research continued apace to identify potential human pandemic-causing SARS-related coronaviruses and medical countermeasures to mitigate them. In pursuit of this task, researchers collected hundreds of SARS-related bat coronaviruses from across China and Southeast Asia. The risk of research-related incidents begins with field expeditions where researchers first collect bat samples. The WIV and other Wuhan institute (CCDC) researchers operated in a challenging setting with limited light and sometimes only with partial personal protective equipment and exposed skin. It also placed researchers at considerable risk for potential bites, scratches and needle-stick injuries while collecting field samples from bats.

As a result of field expeditions by 2019, the WIV had collected, at a minimum, approximately 20,000 bat and other animal virus samples from across China.⁷¹ The WIV's formerly public database reportedly contained more than 2,000 entries consisting of sample and pathogen data, including full and partial viral genomic sequences, collected from bats and mice. The database also reportedly held an estimated 100 unpublished sequences of the beta-coronavirus subgenus to which SARS-CoV-2 belongs.⁷² The existence of these undisclosed sequences raises the possibility that strains may exist that are closer progenitors to SARS-CoV-2.

After collection, samples were transported back to Wuhan. These isolates routinely underwent initial evaluation in BSL-2 settings where they were first evaluated, usually by graduate students, for the presence of SARS-related beta coronaviruses. If viruses were present, researchers then attempted to isolate and sequence the virus.⁷³ Full length viruses were then grown in a variety of cell cultures including human cells to assess the ability to infect different cell types. Viruses that could infect human cells would then be tested for pathogenicity in humanized mice or susceptible intermediate hosts such as palm civets in BSL-3

laboratories.⁷⁴ Finally, researchers evaluated the effectiveness of existing medical countermeasures against these newly discovered viruses.

If researchers failed to recover a full-length viral sequence, they would attempt to isolate the spike protein or the part of the spike that attached to the cell (the receptor binding domain) of the discovered viral fragment. To evaluate the pandemic potential of non-viable coronavirus fragments, researchers spliced the sequence of the spike protein or its receptor binding domain onto already characterized viable SARS-related viruses creating chimeric viruses that could grow in cell culture.⁷⁵ Starting no later than 2017, WIV researchers created chimeric viruses that had potentially greater human affinity (transmissibility) and virulence.⁷⁶ The resulting chimeric SARS-related viruses would then be evaluated for its infectivity in human cells and pathogenicity in humanized mice.

In 2018, their research interests expanded with the intent to artificially insert genetic sequences for human furin cleavage sites to evaluate their pandemic causing potential in SARS-related coronaviruses. Furin cleavage sites (FCS) are found in other human pathogens such as avian influenza, HIV and Ebola viruses and are known to increase their infectivity.⁷⁷ In 2018, no SARS-related virus had been found with a complete FCS. Another Wuhan research institute demonstrated the precedent of inserting an FCS into an animal (pig) alpha coronavirus in 2015, for example.⁷⁸

In March 2018, EcoHealth Alliance with the WIV as a collaborating institute submitted a grant proposal titled "Project DEFUSE: Defusing the Threat of Bat-borne Coronaviruses" to the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA).⁷⁹ Beside expanding the process of evaluating newly discovered spike proteins on chimeric SARS-related viruses, researchers proposed artificially inserting "human-specific" FCS to evaluate their effects on viral growth in human cells and pathogenicity in humanized mice.⁸⁰ These experiments could create chimeric SARS-related viruses with FCS that had not yet been found or perhaps did not exist in nature. DARPA did not approve or fund this proposal.

One of the notable genetic findings of SARS-CoV-2 is the presence of an FCS. It is the first SARS-related beta coronavirus found with one.⁸¹ Its presence in SARS-CoV-2 has been the subject of active scientific and public debate since the beginning of the pandemic. It is assessed to be an essential characteristic resulting in the high human infectivity and pathogenesis of SARS-CoV-2.⁸² "The presence of a furin cleavage [site]... is therefore highly unusual, leading to the smoking gun hypothesis of manipulation that has recently gained considerable attention as a possible origin of SARS-CoV-2.^{*83} The intent to insert an FCS highlights the additional risks experimenting with chimeric viruses with enhanced infectivity.

Widely accepted biosafety guidelines hold that initial evaluation of SARS-related bat coronaviruses should be conducted in at least BSL-3 laboratories because of the risk of creating infectious aerosols.⁸⁴ National Institute of Health guidelines specify, however, that research that create chimeric SARS-related coronaviruses that results in a virus that can infect human lung cell culture or humanized mice should be conducted in BSL-3 level conditions or above.⁸⁵ Experiments conducted at enhance BSL-3 conditions at a U.S. university in 2015, spliced a spike protein from a fragment of a SARS-related virus onto a viable (backbone) beta coronavirus that was then grown in culture. Performing this experiment at an enhanced

BSL-3 level was justified because the resulting SARS-related chimeric virus could infect human airway cells and had the potential to "cause pathogenesis *in vivo* and escape current therapeutics."⁸⁶

By contrast, the WIV's biosafety guidelines apparently allowed its researchers, including graduate students, to conduct initial evaluation of SARS-related bat coronaviruses in BSL-2 laboratories.⁸⁷ For example, a WIV graduate student conducted similar coronavirus research as the U.S. university, creating chimeric SARS-related viruses able to infect human cells.⁸⁸ The WIV graduate student described the process of "rescuing" coronaviruses that were difficult to isolate, adapt and grow in a laboratory in a 2017 dissertation.⁸⁹ The student indicated that "[t]he proliferation and cell infection experiments of live [SARS-related] virus (including recombinant viruses) were performed in [WIV's] BSL-2...laboratory in compliance with [WIV] biosafety regulations."⁹⁰ In a written interview provided to *Science* and published July 31, 2020, Shi Zhengli confirmed that at least some of the WIV's coronavirus research were performed in BSL-2 conditions.⁹¹ Only after the outbreak of COVID-19 did laboratory safety guidelines in China require coronavirus research to be conducted at minimum of BSL-3 conditions.⁹²

At least until the COVID-19 pandemic, it is apparent that researchers at the WIV were working with SARS-related coronaviruses in inappropriate biosafety levels. One goal of this research was to identify and evaluate SARS-related viruses that were more capable of infecting human cells. In the two years leading up to the pandemic, publications by and interviews with WIV's researchers attest to increasingly sophisticated coronavirus experiments using humanized mice, bats, and palm civets to achieve this goal.^{93,94}

4. Summation of Events Leading to the Pandemic

The full scope and scale of animal experiments conducted at the WIV in 2018 and 2019 are unclear. As of 2018, the WIV was infecting transgenic mice that expressed human ACE2 receptors, the receptors known to be utilized by SARS coronaviruses to gain entry into human cells and palm civets with chimeric SARS-related coronaviruses.⁹⁵ The limited published information on the results of these experiments indicate that SARS-related bat coronaviruses could infect and cause low pathogenicity in humanized mice and no pathogenicity in civets.⁹⁶ The full results of these experiments have never been published even though Shi Zhengli said they would be.⁹⁷ Consequently, the WIV as a sub-grantee of NIH grants, was terminated for failing to produce its laboratory notes and other records relating to these experiments.⁹⁸

Nonetheless, it is clear that the convergence of sophisticated coronavirus research, government demands for scientific breakthroughs and biosafety problems at the WIV appears to have peaked in the latesummer or early-fall of 2019.⁹⁹ From June to August, 2019, WIV leadership published multiple reports expressing concerns about biosafety shortcomings due to limited availability of equipment and trained personnel.¹⁰⁰ Multiple PRC government medical and public health entities in Wuhan began procuring pathogen detection (polymerase chain reaction-PCR) instruments and conducting infectious disease outbreak exercises and drills.¹⁰¹

In mid-September of 2019, the WIV took their sample and sequence database offline and enhanced physical security of its campus. Wuhan officials conducted an emergency response drill on September 18, 2019 at its international airport that included identifying and responding to an arriving passenger infected

with a novel coronavirus.¹⁰² Also in September 2019, China's National People's Congress reviewed draft legislation to strengthen the management of laboratories involved in pathogen research and improve adherence to national standards and requirements for biosafety. It specified that:

[L]ow-level pathogenic microorganism laboratories shall not engage in pathogenic microorganism experiments that should be conducted in high-level pathogenic microorganism laboratories...High-level pathogenic microorganism laboratories engaging in experimental activities of highly pathogenic or suspected highly pathogenic microorganisms shall be approved by the health or agriculture and rural authorities at or above the provincial level. For pathogenic microorganisms that have not been discovered [not found in nature] or have been eliminated...relevant experimental activities shall not be carried out without approval.¹⁰³

During the week of November 11 to 17, 2019, two publications of interest were noted. A November 12, 2019 report first published in August 2019 was reposted by the WIV BSL-4 laboratory's Communist Party Branch. It explicitly referenced the challenges that the researchers had to overcome in establishing their laboratory: the "three no's." As they described it, "no equipment and technology standards, no design and construction teams, and no experience operating or maintaining" a high-containment laboratory.¹⁰⁴ In this same post, they described overcoming these challenges but unlike the August version it detailed the risk of potential laboratory leaks and infections and possible past biosafety incidents involving "high pathogen microorganisms."¹⁰⁵ The post also described that "every time this has happened" the BSL-4 Party members would respond.¹⁰⁶

A few days later, a second article was published on November 15, 2019 in a Wuhan daily newspaper. Entitled "Explore the Institute of Model Animals of Wuhan University, which *used* to be one of the battlefields against SARS" (emphasis added). The article detailed the historic role of the Institute in SARS–related vaccine research. It also stated that the animal BSL-3 laboratory had undergone renovations in 2015 and was "currently" awaiting "final process of re-approval."¹⁰⁷ This inaccurate, possibly deceptive story, contradicts 2018 published research in the journal *Virologica Sinica* describing a SARS-related vaccine challenge study in Rhesus monkeys performed at the University's Institute in 2017.¹⁰⁸

On November 19, 2019, the WIV hosted a special senior leadership biosafety and security training session. The session was led by the senior CAS biosafety/biosecurity official who traveled from Beijing to relay "important oral and written instructions" (*pishi*) from senior PRC leadership to the WIV regarding the "complex and grave situation facing [bio]security work".¹⁰⁹ From the report, CCP leadership were made aware of "safety and security work" issues at the WIV.¹¹⁰ At the same session, the Deputy Director of the WIV's Office of Safety and Security "pointed to the severe consequences that could result from hidden safety dangers, and stressed that the rectification of hidden safety risks must be thorough, and management standards must be maintained."¹¹¹ The November 19, 2019 senior leadership session was followed by a two and a half day remedial biosafety training course for WIV researchers and individuals from other Wuhan research institutes, including the Wuhan University.

November 19, 2019 is the same day that the WIV issued a short suspense, sole source procurement notice for an air incinerator to address some problem or failure of a biosafety autoclave at the WIV's original downtown campus. The need to install air incineration to the autoclave exhaust after serial HEPA filtration suggests some concern about the risk of an infectious aerosol escape. This procurement may be related to an April 2019 WIV patent describing changes in the design and operation of biosafety autoclaves at the WIV.¹¹² The changes appear to be at variance with standard biosafety autoclave procedures.

Two other WIV patents submitted on November 15, and December 11, 2019 address the potential for research-related accidental puncture wounds and a failure of HEPA filtration for specialized animal-related biocontainment transportation equipment due to possible corrosion.^{113,114} These patents raise the possibility of other potential biosafety issues occurring contemporaneously with the initial outbreak of SARS-CoV-2.

An additional WIV patent submitted a year later on November 13, 2020, outlined the need to reformulate a liquid disinfectant used in high containment laboratories. As described, long-term use of the disinfectant caused "corrosion of metal components such as stainless steel, thereby reducing the protection of ... facilities and equipment...shorten its service life and cause economic losses, but also lead to the escape of highly pathogenic microorganisms into the external environment of the laboratory, resulting in loss of life and property and serious social problems."¹¹⁵ Whether this particular WIV patent reflects remedial actions to address corrosion problems identified in the December 2019 patent is not known.

November 2019 also appears to be the timeframe that PLA researchers began development of at least two SARS-CoV-2 vaccines. People's Liberation Army (PLA) Professor Zhou Yusen, Director of the 5th Institute at the Academy of Military Medical Sciences (AMMS), worked with the WIV, and possibly at the WIV, episodically, for several years prior to the pandemic.¹¹⁶ Zhou or AMMS researchers may have been working at the WIV no later than the Fall of 2019 conducting research for a paper that he coauthored with two WIV researchers, Shi Zhengli and Chen Jing, on a known adverse effect of SARS-related vaccines and antibody treatments.¹¹⁷ There is reason to believe Zhou was engaged in SARS-related coronavirus animal vaccine research with WIV researchers beginning no later than the Summer or early Fall of 2019. Zhou submitted one of the first COVID-19 vaccine patents on February 24, 2020.¹¹⁸

The patent includes mouse-derived serological data from vaccine-related experiments which experts, consulted with during this investigation, assess could not have been completed unless Zhou's team began work on vaccine development before the known outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic in late-December 2019. The research required both access to the sequence of and the live SARS-CoV-2 virus. Several experts assessed that Zhou likely would have had to start this vaccine development research no later than November 2019 to achieve the February patent submission date. Zhou later published transgenic mouse infection and vaccine challenge studies in mice, including humanized mice and non-human primates.^{119,120,121} The location(s) where Zhou's animal vaccine challenge studies were performed was not disclosed.^{122,123} There is reason to believe that these vaccine experiments were performed at the original WIV's downtown Wuhan campus and possibly at the Wuhan University Institute of Animal Models located approximately a mile from the WIV.

PLA AMMS Major General Wei Chen led a second, separate, effort to develop another candidate COVID-19 vaccine. Chen collaborated with the China state-owned biopharmaceutical company SinoPharm. Chen's vaccine experiments with humanized mice, ferrets and non-human primates occurred at the Harbin veterinary research facility BSL-4 laboratory in northern China.¹²⁴ Human clinical trials began in mid-March 2020. Chen submitted a patent for her vaccine March 18, 2020.¹²⁵ Based on this timeline, experts believe Chen would have had to begin her vaccine efforts no later than early December 2019. Chen's vaccine candidate was also dependent on the availability of SARS-CoV-2's genetic sequence that would not be published until January 11, 2020. However, unlike Zhou, there is no evidence that Chen's vaccine efforts were associated geographically or temporally with the initial COVID-19 outbreak in Wuhan.

During the same time period as experts suggest Zhou began vaccine development against a SARSrelated coronavirus in late fall 2019, likely at the WIV, Wuhan experienced an increased incidence of influenza-like-illness (ILI).¹²⁶ The U.S. State Department and other media reporting indicated cases of COVID-19 may have occurred as of mid- to late October or early to mid-November 2019.^{127,128} As noted earlier, an ILI spike coincided with negative influenza reporting for week 46 of 2019 (November 11 to 17). This epidemiological outlier comports with published analysis suggesting it may be an early indicator of COVID-19 community transmission.¹²⁹ This increased ILI incidence occurs approximately 13 weeks before the recorded surge of COVID-19 cases in Wuhan in early February 2020. Validation of this finding, however, is precluded by the lack of access to the underlying source data provided to the WHO from China.

Despite evidence supporting the plausibility of both hypotheses, critical gaps in data and information remain particularly substantiating a zoonotic outbreak. Further investigation and examination are required to address outstanding questions pertaining to both possibilities. The confluence of potential ILI incidence in Wuhan in early to mid-November coincides with anecdotal reports of early cases of COVID-19. It also comports with several accepted epidemiological and molecular models estimating COVID-19 initial emergence in Wuhan. It also coincides with remedial and response-related actions taken by WIV and PRC governmental officials.

The preponderance of information supports the plausibility of an unintentional research-related incident that likely resulted from failures of biosafety containment during SARS-CoV-2 vaccine-related research. The identified underlying biosafety issues increased the likelihood that such containment failures were not immediately recognized. The possibility of unrecognized biocontainment breaches combined with SARS-CoV-2's clinical characteristics of asymptomatic and mild clinical illness in the majority of infections, likely confounded early recognition and containment of the initial outbreak. Such initial unrecognized infections could serve as the nidus of the outbreak of COVID-19 in Wuhan and is a plausible proximate cause of the pandemic.

a.	Table 1.	Pros & Cons of Zoonotic Origin Hypothesis
----	----------	--

PROS	CONS
Historical Precedent; SARS & MERS	No animal intermediate host identified:
Bat coronavirus like RaTG-13 & Banal series with >96% similarity to SARS-CoV-2 found in nature	No animal or human serological (antibody) evidence of infection in either human or animals associated with the live animal supply chain of the Huanan animal market prior to the recognized outbreak
Presence of susceptible (palm civets, raccoon dogs & mink) live animal markets in Wuhan	Timing: December market associated cases unlikely first cases of COVID-19
Wet Market animals maintained in poor conditions	Geography: Location of outbreak (Wuhan) considered negligible risk for natural bat coronavirus emergence
Positive environmental samples from the market from the western section that traded wildlife/animal products implicating the presence of racoon dogs in proximity of environmental samples positive for SARS-CoV-2	Lack of genetic adaptation to animal species (higher initial affinity for human tropism & transmission SARS-CoV-2 > SARS)
Mutations post human spillover increased viral fitness in humans	Lack of multiple emergence/introduction events found in previous zoonotic related outbreaks.
	Lack of documented infection in wet market animals or animal vendors or handlers
	Presence of Furin Cleavage Site
	High degree of human homology of environmental samples from the Huanan Seafood Market center around bathrooms
	China's competence investigating previous zoonotic outbreaks. (e.g., 2016 & 2019 Swine Acute Diarrheal Syndrome)

b. Table 2. Pro & Cons of Research-related Origin Hypothesis

PROS	CONS
Biosafety issues at the WIV & other laboratories	Lack of published/known precursor or backbone virus like SARS-CoV-2 at the WIV
Required remedial biosafety training & possible corrective actions (air incinerator etc.)	Zoonotic Historical Precedent; SARS & MERS
Documented WIV Coronavirus recombinant research	Bat coronavirus like RaTG-13 & Banal series found in nature
Conducted in BSL-2 settings	Presence of susceptible (palm civets, raccoon dogs & mink) live animal markets in Wuhan
Geography: Location of outbreak in Wuhan (Wuchang	Wet Market susceptible animals maintained in poor
District)	conditions
Presence of Furin Cleavage Site	
High degree of genetic homology of initial strains	
Animal cases secondary to human exposure (mink,	
cats, hamsters etc.)	
Flawed high-containment (BSL-3 & 4)laboratory	
design with possible documented biocontainment	
failures/vulnerabilities	
Reports of WIV researchers becoming ill with	
symptoms and clinical findings (loss of small and	
ground-glass opacities on chest x-rays)	

ENDNOTES

² WHO Scientific Advisory Group for the Origins of Novel Pathogens (SAGO): preliminary report, (2022). Geneva: World Health Organization; <u>https://cdn.who.int/media/docs/default-source/scientific-advisory-group-on-the-origins-of-novel-pathogens/sago-report-09062022.pdf</u>

³ Id. ⁴ Id.

⁵ Pekar, Jonathan, Michael Worobey, Niema Moshiri, Konrad Scheffler, and Joel O. Wertheim. (2021). Timing the SARS-CoV-2 index case in Hubei province. Science 372, no. 6540: 412-417;*see also* Roberts, David L., Jeremy S. Rossman, and Ivan Jarić. (2021). Dating first cases of COVID-19. PLoS pathogens 17, no. 6: e1009620.

¹⁴⁵ WHO-convened global study of origins of SARS-CoV-2: China Part. www.who.int. Published March 30, 2021. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/who-convened-global-study-of-origins-of-sars-cov-2-china-part

⁷ WHO Scientific Advisory Group for the Origins of Novel Pathogens (SAGO): preliminary report, (2022). Geneva: World Health Organization; <u>https://cdn.who.int/media/docs/default-source/scientific-advisory-group-on-the-origins-of-novel-pathogens/sago-report-09062022.pdf</u>

⁸ Dai, Y., & Wang, J. (2020). Identifying the outbreak signal of COVID-19 before the response of the traditional disease monitoring system. *PLoS neglected tropical diseases*, *14*(10), e0008758.

¹¹ Cobb NL, Collier S, Attia EF, Augusto O, West TE, Wagenaar BH (2022) Global influenza surveillance systems to detect the spread of influenza-negative influenza-like illness during the COVID-19 pandemic: Time series outlier analyses from 2015–2020. PLoS Med 19(7): e1004035. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1004035</u>
 ¹² Westerreard P. (2020). Surviving the Outbreacht Beflexiene on ConCon Wuhen?: Furgenetics and Life in

¹² Westergard R. (2020). Surviving the Outbreak: Reflections on ConGen Wuhan's Evacuation and Life in Quarantine. State Magazine. <u>https://statemag.state.gov/2020/04/0420feat05</u> /.

¹³ The Office of the Spokesperson of the U.S. Department of State. (Jan. 15, 2021). Fact Sheet: Activity at the Wuhan Institute of Virology. U.S. Department of State. <u>https://2017-2021.state.gov/fact-sheet-activity-at-the-wuhan-institute-of-virology/index.html</u>

¹⁴ Virginia L. Ma & Meera S. Nair. (Jun. 12, 2020). Coronavirus May Have Spread in China Last August, Preliminary Harvard Study Suggests. The Harvard Crimson.

https://www.thecrimson.com/article/2020/6/12/coronavirus-satellite-research/. *See also*: John S. Brownstein, et al. (2020). Analysis of Hospital Traffic and Search Engine data in Wuhan China Indicates Early Disease Activity in the Fall of 2019. Harvard Library. <u>http://nrs.harvard.edu/urn-3:HUL.InstRepos:42669767/</u>. ¹⁵ *Id.*

 16 Id.

¹⁷ John Sexton. (Aug. 23, 2021). Josh Rogin: The Sick Researchers from the Wuhan Institute of Virology Lost their Sense of Smell. Hot Air; *see also* Honestly with Bari Weiss. (Aug. 23, 2021). You're Already Living in China's World Pt 1: The Lab Leak Lies. Apple Podcasts (Online).

¹⁸ Updated Assessment on COVID-19 Origins Key Takeaways.

https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/Declassified-Assessment-on-COVID-19-Origins.pdf ¹⁹ Markson S. (2021). What Really Happened in Wuhan: A Virus like No Other, Countless Infections, Millions of Deaths. Harpercollins Publishers Australia Pty Limited.

²⁰ Id.

²¹ Ian Birrell. (2021). Is 'Patient Su' Covid's Patient Zero?. The Daily Mail. <u>https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/is-wuhan-s-patient-su-covid-s-patient-zero-report-reveals-new-timeline-of-infection-101622360922716.html</u>.
 ²² 专家研判新冠源头: 去年12月8日或许不是最早发病时间. www.guancha.cn. Experts judge the source of the new crown [coronavirus]: December 8 last year [2019] may not be the earliest time of onset. (February 27, 2020). https://www.guancha.cn/politics/2020_02_27_538822.shtml

¹ Tan, C.C.S., Lam, S.D., Richard, D. *et al.* (2022). Transmission of SARS-CoV-2 from humans to animals and potential host adaptation. *Nat Commun* **13**, 2988 (2022). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-022-30698-6</u>

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0008758

⁹ Id.

¹⁰ Id.

²³ He J. (2020). The outbreak of the outbreak of the official letter leaked several months earlier than the CCP announced. Epoch Times. <u>https://www.epochtimes.com/gb/20/10/8/n12462796.htm</u>
 ²⁴ Mieir T. (2020). 1st virus cases months earlier claimed. NTD News.

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VfoRGG j5x4

²⁵ Ma J. (2020). Coronavirus: China's First Confirmed Covid-19 Case Traced Back to November 17. South China Morning Post. <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/3074991/coronavirus-chinas-first-confirmed-covid-19-case-traced-back</u>.

²⁶ Reed C. (2020). What it's REALLY like to catch coronavirus: First British victim, 25, describes how 'worst disease he ever had' left him sweating, shivering, and struggling to breathe as his eyes burned and bones ached. The Daily Mail. <u>https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8075633/First-British-victim-25-describes-coronavirus.html</u>; *see also* Ben Dangerfield. (2020). Briton Struck with Coronavirus in Wuhan Recalls: 'I Couldn't Get Enough Air'. Reuters. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-wuhan-britain/briton-struck-with-coronavirus-in-wuhan-recalls-i-couldnt-get-enough-air-idUSKBN20Y22F</u>

²⁷ Id.

²⁸ For example, see Ye ZW, Yuan S, Yuen KS, Fung SY, Chan CP, Jin DY. (2020). Zoonotic origins of human coronaviruses. Int J Biol Sci. 16(10):1686-1697. <u>https://doi.org/10.7150/ijbs.45472</u> "Phylogenetic evidence has shown that bats and rodents serve as the gene source of most alpha-CoVs and beta-CoVs, while birds are the main reservoir of gamma-CoVs and delta-CoVs." Also, "[p]hylogenetic evidence indicated that both HCoV-NL63 and HCoV-229E might have originated from bat CoVs 62-64, while the parental viruses of HCoV-OC43 and HCoV-HKU1 have been found in rodents."

²⁹ See Pike BL, Saylors KE, Fair JN, et al. (2010). The origin and prevention of pandemics. Clin Infect Dis. 50(12):1636-1640. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/652860</u>, "In a serological survey of >1000 rural Cameroonian villagers with reported exposure to primates, we found that 1% had antibodies to simian foamy virus, suggesting that populations exposed to animal reservoirs of disease are constantly assailed by zoonotic agents. Presumably, the likelihood of any one zoonotic agent becoming a human pathogen is dependent upon a number of factors. Multiple introductions into the human population may be necessary before a zoonotic agent establishes itself as a human pathogen and the determinants of cross-species tropism are still ill defined, as are the factors that influence whether infection causes disease."

³⁰ See Pike BL, Saylors KE, Fair JN, et al. The origin and prevention of pandemics. Clin Infect Dis. 2010;50(12):1636-1640. doi:10.1086/652860, "For instance, among central Africans reporting contact with nonhuman primate blood and body fluids through hunting, butchering, and keeping primate pets, we identified a wide array of primate T lymphotropic viruses...."

³¹ Wang, L. F., & Eaton, B. T. (2007). Bats, civets and the emergence of SARS. *Current topics in microbiology and immunology*, *315*, 325–344. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-70962-6_13</u>

³² Liu, W. J., Liu, P., Lei, W., Jia, Z., He, X., Shi, W., Tan, Y., Zou, S., Wong, G., Wang, J., Wang, F., Wang, G., Qin, K., Gao, R., Zhang, J., Li, M., Xiao, W., Guo, Y., Xu, Z., Zhao, Y., ... Wu, G. (2023). Surveillance of SARS-CoV-2 at the Huanan Seafood Market. *Nature*, 10.1038/s41586-023-06043-2. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-023-06043-2

³³ Butler D. (2013). Mapping the H7N9 avian flu outbreaks. Nature. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature.2013.128 63 <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20140202105711/http://www.wpro.who.int/outbreaks_emergencies/H7N9/en/index.htm</u> <u>1</u>

³⁴ Worobey M, Levy JI, Malpica Serrano L., et. al. (2022). The Huanan Seafood Wholesale Market in Wuhan was the early epicenter of the COVID-19 pandemic. Science. 377(6609):951-959. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abp8715

³⁵ Cohen, J. (2022). "Anywhere But Here." Science. 377: 6608. <u>https://www.science.org/content/article/pandemic-start-anywhere-but-here-argue-papers-chinese-scientists-echoing-party-line</u>

³⁶ Rigby, J., Tetrault-Fraber, G. (2023). WHO says China data underrepresents COVID surge and deaths. Reuters. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/china/whos-tedros-concerned-by-china-covid-surge-calls-again-data-2023-01-04/</u>

³⁷ World Health Organization Scientific Advisory Group for the Origins of Novel Pathogens (SAGO). (2022).Preliminary Report. <u>SAGO Preliminary Report (who.int)</u>

³⁸ Zimmer C., Mueller, B. (2022). New research points to Wuhan market pandemic origin. NY Times. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/02/26/science/opvid-virus-wuhan-origins.html</u>

³⁹ Gao, G., Liu, W., Liu, P., Lei, W., Jia, Z., He X., Liu, L-L. Shi, W., Tan, Y., Zou, S., Zhao, X., Wong, G., Wang, J., Wang, F., Wang, G., Qin, K., Gao, R-b., Zhang, J., Li, M., Wu, G. (Feb. 25, 2022). Surveillance of SARS-CoV-2 in the environment and animal samples of the Huanan Seafood Market. Research Square. https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-1370392/v1.

⁴⁰ Shi, Z., & Hu, Z. (2008). A review of studies on animal reservoirs of the SARS coronavirus. *Virus research*, *133*(1), 74–87. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virusres.2007.03.012</u>

⁴¹ Wolters, W. J., de Rooij, M. M. T., Molenaar, R. J., de Rond, J., Vernooij, J. C. M., Meijer, P. A., Oude Munnink, B. B., Sikkema, R. S., van der Spek, A. N., Spierenburg, M. A. H., Hakze-van der Honing, R. W., van der Poel, W.

H. M., Koopmans, M. P. G., Stegeman, J. A., Smit, L. A. M., Augustijn-Schretlen, M., & Velkers, F. C. (2022). Manifestation of SARS-CoV-2 Infections in Mink Related to Host-, Virus- and Farm-Associated Factors, The Netherlands 2020. *Viruses*, *14*(8), 1754. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/v14081754</u>

⁴² World Health Organization Scientific Advisory Group for the Origins of Novel Pathogens (SAGO). (2022).Preliminary Report. <u>SAGO Preliminary Report (who.int)</u>

⁴³ World Health Organization. (2021). "WHO-convened global study of origins of SARS-CoV-2: China Part". <u>https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/who-convened-global-study-of-origins-of-sars-cov-2-china-part</u>.

⁴⁴ Worobey, M., Levy, J.I., Malpica-Serrano L, et al. (2022). The Huanan Seafood Wholesale Market in Wuhan was the early epicenter of the COVID-19 pandemic. Science. 377(6609):951-959.

https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abp8715

⁴⁵Mallapaty S. (2023). COVID-origins study links raccoon dogs to Wuhan market: what scientists think. *Nature*, 10.1038/d41586-023-00827-2. Advance online publication. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-023-00827-2</u>

⁴⁶ Na, L., Hu, L., Jin, A., Li, J. Biosafety laboratory risk assessment. Journal of Biosafety and Biosecurity. 2019. 1; 90-92. <u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/</u>

⁴⁷ Pike, R.M. (1979). Laboratory-Associated Infections: Incidence, Fatalities, Causes and Prevention. Ann. Rev. Microbial. 33:41-66.

⁴⁸ Pike, R.M. (1976). Laboratory-acquired infections: summary and analysis of 3921 cases. *Health Lab Sci.* 13(2):105-114. <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/946794/</u>

⁴⁹ Phillips, G.B. (1965). Causal Factors of Microbiological Laboratory Accidents. Miscellaneous Publications. US Army Biological Laboratories, Fort Detrick.

⁵⁰ Id.

⁵¹ Harding, L., Brandt-Byers, K. (2006). Epidemiology of laboratory-acquired infections. Biological Safety: Principles and Practice 4th edition. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/9781555815899.ch4</u>

⁵² Martin, J.C. (1980). Behavior factors in laboratory safety: personnel characteristics and modifications of unsafe act. *Laboratory Safety: Theory and Practice*. Academic Press New York, NY.

⁵³ Li, J., et al., "Biosafety Laboratory Risk Assessment," *Journal of Biosafety and Biosecurity* (Volume 1, Issue 2), September 2019, available online 20 February 2019, p. 91.

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2588933818300165#:~:text=https%3A//doi.org/10.1016/j.jobb.2 019.01.011

⁵⁴ Zhang, Z., Wu, J., Hao, L., Yi, Y., Qi, J. (2020). Development of biosafety equipment for high containment laboratory and for personal protection in China. Biosafety and Health. Vol 2: 1. 12-17.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bsheal.2019.12.008

⁵⁵ Id.

⁵⁶ Wu, G. (2019). Laboratory biosafety in China: past, present, and future. *Biosafety and health*, *1*(2), 56–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bsheal.2019.10.003</u>

⁵⁷ Id.

⁵⁸ Declan, B. (2015). "Engineered Bat Virus Stirs Debate over Risky Research," *Nature*.

https://doi.org/10.1038/nature.2015.18787

⁵⁹ Cyranoski, D. (2017) "Inside the Chinese Lab Poised to Study the World's Most Dangerous Pathogens," *Nature* 542, pages 399–400 <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature.2017.21487</u>. For more detailed information on the history of lab leaks in China, see Chapter 7 of this report.

⁶⁰ Id.

⁶¹ Rogin, J. (2020). State Department cables warned of safety issues at Wuhan lab studying bat coronaviruses. The Washington Post. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/04/14/state-department-cables-warned-safety-issues-wuhan-lab-studying-bat-coronaviruses/</u>
 16

⁶² Id.

⁶³ Gao, G.F. (2019). "For a Better World: Biosafety Strategies to Protect Global Health," Biosafety and Health 1 (1) p. 2. Gao's comments were also reported in "The Origins of Covid-19: An Investigation of the Wuhan Institute of Virology," House Foreign Affairs Committee Report Minority Staff, August 2021, p. 18.

⁶⁴ Zhiming, Y. Current status and future challenges of high-levelbiosafety laboratories in China. Journal of Biosafety and Biosecurity. 2019 Sept;1(2): 123-127. <u>Current status and future challenges of high-level biosafety laboratories in China - PMC (nih.gov)</u>

⁶⁵ Id.

⁶⁶ "Wuhan Institute of Virology Convenes 2019 Security Work Conference" (武汉病毒所召开2019年度安全工作 会议), Wuhan Institute of Virology (Online), 08 April 2019.

⁶⁷ *Id.* The quoted text is "研究所安全工作是研究所做好所有工作的前提和保障." The safety work of the institute is the premise and guarantee for the institute to do all the work well

⁶⁸ *Id.* The quoted text is "**她要求**: **一**是要严格落实安全工作责任制,将安全管理工作与科研业务工作紧密结合,做到两者'同计划,同部署,同检查,同总结,同评比'; **二**是实验室的各项操作必须严格遵照标准作业程序执行,不可存在任何侥幸心理; 三是进一步加强学生安全管理." "First, we should strictly implement the responsibility system of safety work, and closely integrate safety management with scientific research business work, so that both 'with planning, deployment, inspection, summary and evaluation'; second, the laboratory operations must strictly follow the standard operating procedures, and there should not be any fluke mentality; third, to further strengthen student safety management."Translated with www.DeepL.com/Translator

⁶⁹ Wuhan Institute of Virology Patent. Biological safety laboratory exhaust system. Google Patents. 2019. <u>https://patent.google.com/patent/CN209960702U/en?assignee=Wuhan+Institute+of+virology+of+CAS&sort=new&page=11</u>

⁷⁰ Wuhan Institute of Virology. 2019. Patent:No. 201910325059.0 Biosafety autoclave and sterilization method. <u>https://patents.google.com/patent/CN210078382U/en?assignee=Wuhan+Institute+of+Virology+of+CAS&sort=new &page=12</u>

⁷¹ Qui, J. (2022). Meet the scientist at the center of the covid lab leak controversy. MIT Technology Review. https://www.technologyreview.com/2022/02/09/1044985/shi-zhengli-covid-lab-leak-wuhan/

⁷² DRASTIC Research Group, "An Investigation into the WIV Databases that were Taken Offline," Research Gate (Online), February 2021, p. 7.

⁷³ See <u>https://docs.google.com/document/d/15U2uE7Eru0QxRbf8QVRPRMpssCoYhGvT/edit</u>

⁷⁴Cohen J. Wuhan coronavirus hunter Shi Zhengli speaks out. (2020). Science. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abd9835

⁷⁵ Zeng, L-P. Reverse Genetic System of Bat SARS-related coronavirues and function of ORFX. 2017. Wuhan Institute of Virology, Chinese Academy of Sciences. 2018. Available at

https://docs.google.com/document/d/1uZrBG5A720aLGtVI4kPp6nJM7FuuolwO/edit ⁷⁶ Id.

⁷⁷ Becker GL, Lu Y, Hardes K, Strehlow B, Levesque C, Lindberg I, Sandvig K, Bakowsky U, Day R, Garten W, Steinmetzer T. (2012). Highly potent inhibitors of proprotein convertase furin as potential drugs for treatment of infectious diseases. Journal of Biochemistry. 287(26): 21992-22003. <u>https://doi.org/10.11074/jbc.M111.332643</u>
 ⁷⁸ Li, W., Wicht, O., van Kuppeveld, F. J., He, Q., Rottier, P. J., & Bosch, B. J. (2015). A Single Point Mutation Creating a Furin Cleavage Site in the Spike Protein Renders Porcine Epidemic Diarrhea Coronavirus Trypsin Independent for Cell Entry and Fusion. *Journal of virology*, *89*(15), 8077–8081. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.00356-15</u>

⁷⁹ EcoHealth Alliance. Draft Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency proposal. Project DEFUSE: Defusing the threat of bat-borne coronaviruses. March 2018. HR001118S0017-PREEMPT-PA 001
 ⁸⁰ Id.

⁸¹ Peacock TP, Goldhill DH, Zhou J, et al. (2021). The furin cleavage site in the SARS-CoV-2 spike protein is required for transmission in ferrets. Nature Microbiology. Published online April 27, 2021:1-11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41564-021-00908-w</u>

⁸²Johnson, B. A., Xie, X., Bailey, A. L., Kalveram, B., Lokugamage, K. G., Muruato, A., Zou, J., Zhang, X., Juelich, T., Smith, J. K., Zhang, L., Bopp, N., Schindewolf, C., Vu, M., Vanderheiden, A., Winkler, E. S., Swetnam, D.,

Plante, J. A., Aguilar, P., Plante, K. S., ... Menachery, V. D. (2021). Loss of furin cleavage site attenuates SARS-CoV-2 pathogenesis. *Nature*, *591*(7849), 293–299. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03237-4</u>

⁸³ Whittaker, G. R. (2021). SARS-CoV-2 spike and its adaptable furin cleavage site. *The Lancet. Microbe*, 2(10), e488–e489. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2666-5247(21)00174-9</u>

⁸⁴ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention & National institutes of Health. (2020). Biosafety in Microbiological and Biomedical Laboratories (BMBL) 6th Edition.

https://www.cdc.gov/labs/pdf/SF 19 308133-A BMBL6 00-BOOK-WEB-final-3.pdf

⁸⁵ National Institutes of Health. (2019). NIH Guidelines for Research Involving Recombinant or Synthetic Nucleic Acid Molecules . <u>https://osp.od.nih.gov/wp-content/uploads/NIH_Guidelines.pdf</u>

⁸⁶ Menachery, V., Yount, B., Debbink, K. *et al.* A SARS-like cluster of circulating bat coronaviruses shows potential for human emergence. *Nat Med* 21, 1508–1513 (2015). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.398</u>
⁸⁷ BurrNIH-00000514

⁸⁸ Zeng, L-P. Reverse Genetic System of Bat SARS-like coronavirues and function of ORFX. 2017. Wuhan Institute of Virology, Chinese Academy of Sciences. 2018. Available at

https://docs.google.com/document/d/1uZrBG5A720aLGtVI4kPp6nJM7FuuolwO/edit

⁸⁹ Id.

⁹⁰ Id.

⁹¹ Reply to Science Magazine. <u>https://www.science.org/pb-assets/PDF/News%20PDFs/Shi%20Zhengli%20Q&A-1630433861.pdf</u>

⁹² Id.

⁹³ Mention of humanized mice, bats and pangolins: Fact Sheet: Activity at the Wuhan Institute of Virology. United States Department of State. https://2017-2021.state.gov/fact-sheet-activity-at-the-wuhan-institute-of-virology/index.html
 ⁹⁴ Mention of transgenic mice and civets: Reply to Science Magazine. <u>https://www.science.org/pb-assets/PDF/News%20PDFs/Shi%20Zhengli%20Q&A-1630433861.pdf</u>

⁹⁵ Zhengli S., Cohen J. Wuhan coronavirus hunter Shi Zhengli speaks out. Science. 2020;369(6503):487-488. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.369.6503.487</u> (written responses). <u>https://www.science.org/pb-assets/PDF/News%20PDFs/Shi%20Zhengli%20Q&A-1630433861.pdf</u>

⁹⁶ BurrNIH-00000483-495.

⁹⁷ Mention of transgenic mice and civets reserach: Reply to Science Magazine. <u>https://www.science.org/pb-assets/PDF/News%20PDFs/Shi%20Zhengli%20Q&A-1630433861.pdf</u>

⁹⁸ B.L.S A. COVID-19: US NIH Partially Terminates Grant to EcoHealth Alliance – The Wire Science. Accessed October 10, 2022. <u>https://science.thewire.in/the-sciences/us-national-institute-of-health-terminates-grant-to-nonprofit-that-worked-with-wuhan-institute/</u>

⁹⁹ "Wuhan Institute of Virology Holds 2019 Specialized Training on National Security", *Wuhan Institute of Virology* (Online), 13 May 2019.

¹⁰⁰ For example, see "Party Branch of the Wuhan Institute of Virology Microbiological Resources and Bioinformatics Research Center Organizes Monthly Party Day Activities and Specialized Investigation and Study of 'Staying True to our Original Aspiration, Keeping Firmly in Mind our Mission'" Wuhan Institute of Virology (Online), 22 July 2019. See also, "Wuhan Institute of Virology Organizes Centralized Study on the Educational Theme of 'Staying True to our Original Aspiration, Keeping Firmly in Mind our Mission'," Wuhan Institute of Virology (Online), 09 July 2019.

¹⁰¹ Ai, H. (2019). "Testing Begins for Special Passage through Airport for Military World Games", Hebei Daily reprinted by Xinhua (Online), 26 September 2019

¹⁰² Id.

¹⁰³ Cao C. China's evolving biosafety/biosecurity legislations. J Law Biosci. 2021 Jun 30;8(1):lsab020. https://doi.org 10.1093/jlb/lsab020. PMID: 34221436; PMCID: PMC8245076. https://academic.oup.com/jlb/article/8/1/lsab020/6311556

¹⁰⁴ See, "Keep Firmly in Mind Your Responsibilities, Hold Fast to the Mission, Be a Pioneer for our Nation in the Realm of High-Level Biosafety – The Achievements of the Zhengdian Lab Party Branch of the Chinese Academy of Sciences Wuhan Institute of Virology, *Wuhan Institute of Virology* (Online), 12 November 2019. ¹⁰⁵ Id.

¹⁰⁶ Id.

¹⁰⁷ Li W., Zhen W.J. (November 15, 2019). "Explore the Institute of Model Animals of Wuhan University, which used to be one of the battlefields against SARS. Chutian Metorpolis Daily. <u>Exploring the Institute of Model Animals of Wuhan University</u>, which used to be one of the battlefields to fight against SARS – yqqlm (new-qq-com.translate.goog) Exploring the Institute of Model Animals of Wuhan University, which used to be one of the battlefields to fight against SARS – yqqlm (new-qq-com.translate.goog)

¹⁰⁸ Luo, F., Liao, F. L., Wang, H., Tang, H. B., Yang, Z. Q., & Hou, W. (2018). Evaluation of Antibody-Dependent Enhancement of SARS-CoV Infection in Rhesus Macaques Immunized with an Inactivated SARS-CoV Vaccine. *Virologica Sinica*, *33*(2), 201–204. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12250-018-0009-2</u>

¹⁰⁹ See "Wuhan Institute of Virology Launches Training on Safety Work", Wuhan Institute of Virology (Online), 21 November 2019.

¹¹⁰ Id.

¹¹¹ Id.

¹¹² Wuhan Institute of Virology. 2019. Patent:No. 201910325059.0 Biosafety autoclave and sterilization method. <u>https://patents.google.com/patent/CN210078382U/en?assignee=Wuhan+Institute+of+Virology+of+CAS&sort=new</u> <u>&page=12</u>

¹¹³Tang, H., Yao, L., Wu, J., Li, L., Liu, J. Patent: A tourniquet-like instrument that is used in biological safety laboratory. CN1107555127A. November 15, 2019.

https://patents.google.com/patent/CN1107555127A/en?assignee=Wuhan+Institute+of+VIrology+of+CAS&sort=ne w&page=8

¹¹⁴ Gao, D., Zhang, Q., Han, K., Qian, Q., Wenbo, A. Google Patent: Integrated Biological Sensor CN 201922213832.2. December 11, 2019.

https://patents.google.com/patent/CN211375358U/en?assignee=Wuhan+Institute+of+Virology+of+CAS&sort=new &page=8

¹¹⁵ Jia W, Zhiming Y, Hao T, Jun L, Hao Q, Yi L, Lin W. (2020).Google Patents. Object surface disinfectant for high-grade biosafety laboratory and preparation method thereof.

https://patents.google.com/patent/CN112262846B/en?assignee=Wuhan+Institute+of+Virology+ofCAS&sort=new&page=5

¹¹⁶ Markson S., (2021). What Really Happened in Wuhan, Sydney, Australia: Harper Collins Publishers. pgs. 369-372.

¹¹⁷ Wan, Y., Shang, J., Sun, S., Tai, W., Chen, J., Geng, Q., He, L., Chen, Y., Su, J., Shi, Z-L., Zhou, Y., Du, L., Li, F. (2019). Molecular mechanism for antibody-dependent enhancement of coronavirus entry. Journal of Virology. 94(5) <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.02015-19</u>

¹¹⁸ Zhou, Y., Gu, G., Sun H. S., He, L.H., Han G., Lang, X., Liu, J., Geng, S., Sheng, X. (February 24, 2020). Patent for Novel coronavirus COVID-19 vaccine, preparation method and application thereof. The Institute of Microbial Epidemiology, Academy of Military Medical Sciences. Application publication number CN 111333704 A.

¹¹⁹ Sun S-H, Chen Q, Gu H-J, Yang G, Wang Y-X, X-Y H, Liu S-S, Zhang N-N, Li X-F, Xiong R, Guo Y, Deng Y-Q, Huang W-J, Liu Q, Liu Q-M, Shen Y-L, Zhou Y, Yang X, Zhao T-Y, Fan C-F, Zhou Y-S, Qin C-F, Wang Y-C. (2020). A mouse model of SARS-CoV-2 infection and pathogenesis. Cell Host and Microbe. 28, 124-133. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2020.05.020</u>

¹²⁰ Gu, H., Chen, Q., Yang, G., He, L., Fan, H., Deng, Y. Q., Wang, Y., Teng, Y., Zhao, Z., Cui, Y., Li, Y., Li, X. F., Li, J., Zhang, N. N., Yang, X., Chen, S., Guo, Y., Zhao, G., Wang, X., Luo, D. Y., ... Zhou, Y. (2020). Adaptation of SARS-CoV-2 in BALB/c mice for testing vaccine efficacy. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, *369*(6511), 1603–1607. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abc4730

¹²¹ Sun, S., He, L., Zhao, Z. *et al.* (2021). Recombinant vaccine containing an RBD-Fc fusion induced protection against SARS-CoV-2 in nonhuman primates and mice. *Cell Mol Immunol* 18, 1070–1073. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-021-00658-z

¹²² Gu, H., Chen, Q., Yang, G., He, L., Fan, H., Deng, Y. Q., Wang, Y., Teng, Y., Zhao, Z., Cui, Y., Li, Y., Li, X. F., Li, J., Zhang, N. N., Yang, X., Chen, S., Guo, Y., Zhao, G., Wang, X., Luo, D. Y., ... Zhou, Y. (2020). Adaptation of SARS-CoV-2 in BALB/c mice for testing vaccine efficacy. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, *369*(6511), 1603–1607. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abc4730

¹²³ Sun, S., He, L., Zhao, Z. *et al.* (2021). Recombinant vaccine containing an RBD-Fc fusion induced protection against SARS-CoV-2 in nonhuman primates and mice. *Cell Mol Immunol* 18, 1070–1073. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-021-00658-z</u>

¹²⁴ Wu, S., Zhong, G., Zhang, J., Shuai, L., Zhang, Z., Wen, Z., Wang, B., Zhao, Z., Song, X., Chen, Y., Liu, R., Fu, L., Zhang, J., Guo, Q., Wang, C., Yang, Y., Fang, T., Lv, P., Wang, J., Xu, J., ... Chen, W. (2020). A single dose of an adenovirus-vectored vaccine provides protection against SARS-CoV-2 challenge. *Nature communications*, *11*(1), 4081. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-17972-1</u>

¹²⁵ Chen W., et al. A recombinant novel coronavirus vaccine using human replication deficient adenovirus as a vector. Application No. 202010193587.8.

 $\label{eq:https://patents.google.com/patent/EP3950947A1/en?q=(chen+A+recombinant+novel+coronavirus+vaccine+human+replication+deficient+adenovirus+vector.) & oq=chen+A+recombinant+novel+coronavirus+vaccine+using+human+replication+deficient+adenovirus+as+a+vector.+$

¹²⁶ WHO-convened global study of origins of SARS-CoV-2: China Part. (2021).

https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/who-convened-global-study-of-origins-of-sars-cov-2-china-part¹²⁷ The Office of the Spokesperson of the U.S. Department of State. (Jan. 15, 2021). Fact Sheet: Activity at the Wuhan Institute of Virology. U.S. Department of State.

¹²⁸ Ma J. (Mar. 13, 2020). Coronavirus: China's First Confirmed Covid-19 Case Traced Back to November 17. South China Morning Post. <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/3074991/coronavirus-chinas-first-confirmed-covid-19-case-traced-back</u>

¹²⁹ Cobb N.L., Collier S., Attia E.F., Augusto O., West T.E., Wagenaar B.H. (2022). Global influenza surveillance systems to detect the spread of influenza-negative influenza-like illness during the COVID-19 pandemic: Time series outlier analyses from 2015–2020. PLoS Med 19(7): e1004035. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1004035</u>